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Legal Stuff
bimmer immer is the publication of the Badger Bimmers chapter of the BMW Car Club of America, Inc.  Neither is connected in any way with 
BMW AG or with BMW North America. Opinions expressed herein are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the policy or the opinions 
of the Chapter or the Club.  Suggestions and recommendations set forth herein for modifications to BMWs or other vehicles are not authorized 
by the manufacturer unless expressly stated, and they may actually void new and used car warranties.  The Chapter and the Club assume no 
responsibility for any such modifications, or their subsequent results, attempted or completed by vehicle owners, their friends or enemies, their 
mechanics or people who think they’re mechanics until something goes wrong.  bimmer immer is published in Milwaukee, Wisconsin.  All content 
is Copyright © 2013 Badger Bimmers CCA.  Correspondence, articles, advertising, and comments should be addressed to:  

Editor  •  editor@badgerbimmers.org

Cover Photo:  Out of Fuel at ALMS 2013

Photo by David Tatem

• Badger Bimmers Board of Directors •
President

Erik Ivarson  •  eicarguy@wi.rr.com

Vice-President
Ron Pace  • ronald.pace@sbcglobal.net

Treasurer
Mike Clemens  •  mclemens@execpc.com

Secretary
David Thuerk  •  dthuerkm3@gmail.com

Board Members 
Bill Nicoud  •  Dave Tatem  •  Cindy Ansay  •  Jeff Fait

Past President
Michael Loos  •  mike@oreillymotors.com

Larry O’Brien/Madison Liaison  •  ashark@charter.net
Bernie Kressner/Fox Valley Liaison  •  nmgom@earthlink.net

Driving Events Coordinator
Mike Clemens  •  mclemens@execpc.com

Editor
Don Gawronski  •  dgphoto@sbcglobal.net  

Membership Chairman
Tim Jason  •  tjason@versevo.com

Chief DE Instructors
Mary Medo and John Morgan

Webmaster 
Mike Clemens  •  mclemens@execpc.com

Technical Service Advisor 
Jenny Morgan  •  jmorganix@mac.com

bimmer immer
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Board meetings generally are held on the second Thursday of each month.  They start promptly at 6:30 pm.  
Board meetings are open to all members.  The Board encourages members to attend.

Beginning April 12, 2012, monthly Board meetings will convene at 6:30 pm in the Board Room at 
Concours Motors  •  5990 N. Green Bay Ave.  •  Glendale, WI.

Please consult the monthly Calendar (above) for exact locations and dates.

2013
	 October 12	 Bo�ard Meeting at Zero-to-Sixty Garage, Sherwood, WI  (Check our Web site for 

exact location and further details)

	 November 9	 Skeet Shoot — 11:00 am, Boxhorn Sportsman Club, Muskego, WI 

	 November 14	 Board Meeting – 6:30 pm, Concours Motors, Board Room

	 December 12	 Board Meeting – 6:30 pm, Concours Motors, Board Room

2014
	 January 11	� Annual Holiday Party & Membership Meeting, 6:30 pm, at The Delafield Hotel, 

Delafield, WI

BMW Car Club of America Foundation Seeks Early bimmer immers
The BMW CCA Foundation is trying to build a complete archive of newsletters from all 
chapters in the country.  Does anyone out there have any issues from 1999 and before?  If 
you do and are willing to allow the Club to photocopy some, please contact Erik Ivarson at  

eicarguy@wi.rr.com. 
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“Pull!” into a microphone that looks like a speaker 
and out flies an orange-colored, spinning clay Fris-
bee.  Luckily they fly straight and hang in the air 
long enough to aim and fire a shotgun at them.

The gun club supplies a live human being to 
determine the result of the contest.  He yells “Miss” 
if the clay disk is unmolested and nothing if the clay 
is shattered to smoke and pebbles.  (I figure he says 
nothing when you shoot and “kill” out of respect for 
the “dead” clay pigeon, but I could be wrong.)

A round is 25 attempts: 25 clays and 25 shots.  If 
you bring your own gun and ammunition, the charge 
is $9 per round for the clays.  You can rent a shotgun 
for $5 and buy a box of 25 rounds of ammo for $8.50.

We’ll have snacks and sodas, and maybe a raffle 
for boxes of ammo.  How about a prize for the BMW 
that looks most like camouflage?

— Mike Loos

 News of Note...

Holiday Party Returns 
to Delafield Hotel

Our 2014 Holiday Party will be held on January 
11th at the Delafield Hotel in Delafield.  Regis-

tration is now open for the party at motorsportreg.
com.  The cost to members and first guest is $30 
(children $20).  Additional guests are $55 each.  The 
event starts at 6:00 pm with a buffet dinner served 
at 7:00 pm.  A block of rooms at the Delafield Hotel 
has been set aside for Badger Bimmer members.  The 
Badger Bimmer room rate is $149.  Reservations for 
rooms must be made by January 2nd.  This year will 
have some entertainment to go along with the party.

~Mike Clemens

BMW VIN Decoder

If you are interested in finding out more about your 
BMW (cars or motorcycles) or your Mini, you can 

visit the BMW VIN Decoder web site (http://www.
bmwarchiv.de/vin/).  Information is available start-
ing with 1928.  You can see exactly when your car 
was manufactured and the list of options on the car 
when it was delivered.  The site is in German but, if 
you use Google’s Chrome browser, translation to Eng-
lish will be done.  All you need is the last seven digits 
of a VIN to get the information.

~Mike Clemens

bi

bi

bi

BMW CCA Foundation 
Challenge Grant

BMW CCA members, we have a golden opportu-
nity.  The BMW CCA Foundation chose Oktober-

fest 2013 in Monterey to announce the Foundation’s 
$7,000,000 Capital Campaign.  This fundraising 
effort is specifically intended to strengthen, expand, 
and create a permanent home for the Foundation’s 
premier program—the Tire Rack Street Survival 
program—and also establish a state-of-the-art facil-
ity, next to the BMW Performance Center, that will 
house the BMW CCA Library and Archives and pres-
ent up to 20 cars and other displays significant to 
the history of BMW in America.

That golden opportunity?  The Foundation’s 
Campaign Chairman Mike Ura announced that an 
anonymous BMW CCA member will match every 
dollar that is donated by members to the Capital 
Campaign between now and the end of 2013, up to 
a total of $250,000.  The BMW CCA Foundation is 
a 501c(3) charity, so your donations may be tax-
deductible.

The full story can be found on the Badger Bim-
mers’ Web site: www.badgerbimmers.org. bi

The thing is, they laugh at you when they get 
away (not really, they’re made of clay).  That’s 

why we should all practice our shotgun skills once  
in a while.

So let’s all get together on a nice fall Saturday, 
November 9th, 11:00 am, at Boxhorn Sportsman’s 
Club, for a little trap shooting.  It’s located on Mus-
kego Lake at

S90 W13960 Boxhorn Drive
Muskego, WI 53150.

We’ll each pay individually for the clay pigeons 
(not really Pigeons, more like grade school ceramics 
class failures) being launched into the air.  You say 

Shoot Defenseless Little Things Out of the Air
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From the President
Erik Ivarson

Up to Speed... 
At the Track Again

IIhad the opportunity to instruct at Road America for the Ferrari 
Club.  The upside was seeing my instructor-friends and all that 
Italian style.  My student had a great time and we made his 308 

sing through the curves.  I didn’t drive that day since it was Ferrari 
only, but payback came on a Road America test day a few weeks later.

The 8:00 meeting was led by RA staff and much abbreviated 
compared to our events.  The focus was test and tune –— not driver 
education.  The rule was pass anywhere and slower cars should try to 
point the pass.  It’s a little rattling when the over-taker doesn’t wait.  
Fellow member John got a surprise at Turn 7 when another driver 
took his apex.  He handled his car perfectly, but how do you handle 
the other driver?  I was hoping to find out, but I was busy with my 
own issues.

Fellow rear-engine enthusiast Trevor was trying to help in Session 1 when cold slicks bit the 
driver and they ran out of track.  We helped clean the mess and took the next session together in his 
car.  As he piloted, I thought about my ability to drive similarly in my car.  The next session should 
have been us doing lead-follow, but I got out late.  There was always later….

I warmed the engine, tires and my focus as the laps ticked off.  The car felt good and I was in-
creasing corner speeds gradually.  Entering the Kink at 95 was fine, so next time 100.  That’s still 
slower than the 318i from my racing days, but still somewhat uncharted territory.  I exited the Car-
ousel without issue and tapped the balance pedal to turn in at the #1 marker.  The speed was good 
and the apex was approaching.  I made the rumble strip as usual when the car Continued on page 10

Upcoming Elections for 2014-15
I have not received any offers for Board candidates.  Board positions up for election 
this January are Vice President, Secretary, and two Board seats.  Our incumbents 
(Ron Pace, David Thuerk, Cindy Ansay, and Bill Nicoud, respectively) can all run 
again, but are presently unopposed.  Still, if re-elected, 2014-15 will be their last 
term in those offices.  For the first time, we will be electing a Fox Valley Liaison 
(Bernie Kressner has been interim liaison).  We welcome additional candidates.  Any 
takers?  I hope planting this seed now will help!  Look for candidates’ statements, a 
ballot, and voting instructions in our next issue, November/December.

Happy motoring!
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AAugust 10 and 11, 2013 were some of the most 
exciting race-filled days ever at Road America 
in Elkhart Lake.  In addition to two GT3 

and two Lites races on Saturday and Sunday, Road 
America hosted the Continental Tire Sports Car 
Challenge (CTSCC) and the Rolex GRAND-AM races 
on Saturday, and the American Le Mans series on 
Sunday.  As has become tradition, the Badger Bim-
mers Car Corral, just past turn 14 as the cars head up 
to the start-finish line, was fully staffed and very well 
attended. 

We were able to arrange paddock tours for our 
group with Turner Motorsport hosted by Will Turner, 
BimmerWorld hosted by James Clay, and Team 
RLL on Saturday morning.  After their talk with our 
group, Turner Motorsports gave each one of our 
participants a goodie bag filled with a hat, stickers, 
driver cards and a license plate holder.  At the RLL 
paddock we got to meet with Jay O’Connell, RLL 
VP Technology and Jens Marquardt, Director, BMW 
Motorsport GmbH.  We were given a box of BMW 
flags that we were told came directly from Germany 
for our race!  We had been hoping for another “hot-
pit” experience, and were very pleased when IMSA 
was able to score tours on both Saturday and Sunday 
for two lucky winners of our lunch ticket raffle.

Box lunches were sponsored in part by Enterprise 
BMW in Appleton, and beverages were provided by 
Concours BMW in Glendale.  Concours provided 
three “showroom queens” to get our minds rational-
izing why we need a new ride.

The 2½ hour CTSCC kicked off at 12:30 Saturday 
afternoon.  Tyler Cooke, after scoring his first ever 
Street Tuner pole, went the distance with his co-driv-
er Greg Liefooghe in their BimmerWorld #81 328i. 
BMW swept the ST class with the #56 RACE EPIC 

ALMS BMW Car Corral 

August 10 & 11, 2013	 Report by David Tatem, edited by Darcy Yench

328i in second and Combs and Mosing of Bimmer-
World wrapping up third.

An hour after the conclusion of the CTSCC, the 
ROLEX/Grand Am Series roared to life for 2 hours 
45 minutes.  As with all endurance races, fuel and 
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Photographs by David Tatem

ALMS BMW Car Corral 

August 10 & 11, 2013	 Report by David Tatem, edited by Darcy Yench
making up substantial time following a spin early in 
the race.

After last year’s exciting win by Bill Auberlin’s 
M3, and his unique “salute” to the Badger Bimmer 
cheering section, we were of course making sure 
he knew we were pulling for him at every lap (see 
picture, flags).  Bill and his co-driver Paul did not 
disappoint bringing home their 3rd GT class win this 
year.  The second Turner M3 driven by the Martin/
Marsal finished 3rd.  We waited for Bill’s tire smoke 
salute on the cool down lap, and were surprised to 
see Bill and the Martin/Marsal M3 nose to tail up the 
front straight!  Literally!  Only later did we find out 
that Bill had run out of fuel on the cool down lap 
and had to be pushed home by his teammate.  

Sunday dawned dreary and threatening.  The 
Lites and GT3 Cup races were exciting but very wet.  
Rain dominated the strategy, and much of the race 

tire strategy played a major role.  Brenden Hartley 
and Scott Mayer were able to win their first ever race 
at Road America in their #8 Starworks Riley-BMW 
Daytona Prototype.  Scott Pruett and Memo Rojas 
finished 4th in their #01 Ganassi Riley-BMW after 

Continued on page 8
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was run under yellow.  The Round 6 ALMS race was 
due to start at 2:00 and run for 2 hours 45 minutes.  
Strategy leading up to the start of the race revolved 
around which weather radar you could believe. It 
appeared the rain would be moving out soon, but 

how soon?  The race started on rain tires, but some-
time within the first 90 minutes, most teams had 
switched to dry rubber.  The Team RLL Z4s have an 
acknowledged horsepower deficit to the Vettes and 
Vipers, but were hoping for a strategic win nonethe-
less.  But, alas, it was not to be.  Had the race been 
finished on green, they might have pulled it off (the 
leaders were running on fumes) but it drew to a close 
on yellow, leaving the Z4s in 7th and 8th. bi

ALMS Car Corral
Continued from page 7

Ready for some statistics? 
Here’s our car corral data:
	 Saturday	 Sunday	 Total

	 Cars in Corral	 59	 76	 135
	 Overflow outside Corral	 15+	 15+

	 Registered Attendees	 111	 125	 236
	 Unregistered Attendees	 33	 38	 71

	 BMW CCA Chapters represented	 13

	 States Represented	 11

	 Donations for Feeding America	 $1,011 

We are already planning for the 2014 event, which promises to be a real 
barn-burner as the Rolex and American Le Mans Series are run under the 
same management.  We hope to see you there!
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WWe’re proud to announce that 99 new members have joined Badger Bimmers CCA since November 
30, 2012.  Their names appear below.  Welcome to the Club!  We hope you’ll be able to take an ac-
tive role in our Club’s activities, whether driving or just to socialize.  You’re also invited to attend 

any of our monthly Board meetings.  Remember, our 2014 Holiday Party and Membership Meeting would 
be the perfect venue for meeting fellow Club members, too.  The Party will be held on January 11, 2014 at the 
Delafield Hotel in Delafield.  Hope to meet you soon!

Badger Bimmers  
Welcomes New Members

	 Tim	 Green
	 Dale	 Altmin
	 Erik	 Erikson
	 Stephan F.	 Desmoulin
	 Michael A.	 Olson
	 John	 Loveridge
	 Curt D.	 Andrews
	 Doug E.	 Andrews
	 Nic	 Giebler
	 Steve	 Franz
	 Wendy	 Sky
	 William	 Armstrong
	 Corey	 Van Groll
	 Tom	 La Budde
	 Deno	 Karegeannes
	 Bryan	 Bingham
	 Patrick	 Hamilton
	 Marlin	 Sanders
	 Kevin J.	 Wehmeier
	 Marci A.	 Levake
	 Bernard	 Roche
	 Rory H.	 Dunn
	 Christopher	 Wenzler
	 Michael R.	 Overholt
	 Vinay	 Naik
	 Bradford	 Evans
	 Ashley	 Evans
	 Jim	 Feddersen
	 Bruce A.	 Jones
	 Seth	 Pfaehler
	 Stuart	 Kuzik
	 Kevin	 Lemke
	 John T.	 Fried

	 Paul S.	 Hoff
	 Kirk	 Fox
	 Richard	 Combs
	 Darrell	 Landry
	 Kirk	 Blaha
	 Ryan	 Schmidt
	 Mark	 Niedfeldt
	 Mike	 Courtney
	 Daniel	 Frodl
	 Judith A.	 Pace
	 Robert	 Giudice
	 Jim	 Halvorson
	 Leslie	 Halvorson
	 Erica	 Halvorson
	 David S.	 Benvenuto
	 Joseph J.	 Malinowski
	 Roger	 Garms
	 Phil	 Harris
	 Andrew J.	 Gastrow
	 Scott	 Reif
	 Jeffrey S.	 Weber
	 Edward	 Van Every
	 Tim	 Spencer
	 Paul	 Troy
	 Dale	 Koblenzer
	 Joseph	 DeSimone
	 Scott	 Schober
	 Howard	 Hansen
	 Michael	 Laffey
	 Matthew	 Goetzinger
	 Ronald	 Goecke
	 Carissa	 Fiora
	 Kolin J.	 Guillien

	 Randall C.	 Mastin
	 Alexander	 Herum
	 Paul	 Secker
	 Jake	 Cole
	 Steve	 Anderson
	 Roy	 Hill
	 Hugh	 Ekberg
	 Naini	 Mandala
	 Gehren	 Rall
	 Wayne	 Leitermann
	 James	 Wolf
	 George M.	 Kowalski
	 Gordan	 Lawrence
	 Emerson	 Mendieta
	 Joel	 Aberth
	 Scott	 Owen
	 Paula	 Hollingsworth
	 Andrew	 Robinson
	 Mark	 Flaherty
	 Paul	 Zschaechner
	 John	 Sykora
	 Stephen G.	 Fisk
	 Susan	 Kimball
	 Michael J.	 Mann
	 Mark	 Raszewski
	 Ronald	 Zacker
	 Matt	 Safranski
	 Jason D.	 Loeffler
	 Brian	 Zielinski
	 Tony	 Govin
	 Frederick C.	 Kropp
	 Jeannine	 Hicks
	 James	 Leick
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Up to Speed
Continued from page 5

suddenly went full oversteer.  This is not good.  

I heard an awful noise from the tires as they 
scrubbed speed.  Then I thought, “In a spin, both 
feet in” and faithfully obeyed.  Fortune and momen-
tum had kept me on pavement.  As I neared a stop, 
I pointed the car down track, grabbed second gear, 
looked for a corner worker and traffic and motored 
away.

When I rounded Turn 12 with my fist up and out 
the window, the corner worker gave a nod.  Then the 
car oversteered violently again.  I knew it was a flat 
right rear and made for the access road after 13.  Up 
in the paddock it took me a while to find that the 
valve stem had cut itself nearly off.

I had survived, the car as well.  Fleet Farm made 
$5 on a new stem so I could drive home.  And now 
I have shiny new STEEL valve stems all around.  
Thanks to Bill Nicoud for spinning us at Turn 3 so 
many years ago, saying “In a spin, both feet in.”  It 
works! bi

Stop by for MICHELIN® 
tires and get

via MasterCard® Reward 
Card after submission.*

Buy any set of 4 new  
MICHELIN® brand passenger  
or light truck tires, and get a  
$70 MasterCard® Reward Card 

after submission. *

OFFER VALID
NOVEMBER 1 –  

DECEMBER 2, 2013

*  Reward Card eligibility is limited to tire purchases from participating dealers only. See redemption  
form for complete offer details. Offer expires 12/02/2013. Void where prohibited. The Reward Card cannot be reloaded 
with additional funds, nor can it be used at an ATM. Reward Card expires 6 months after issuance. For complete terms, conditions 
and fees, see the Cardholder Agreement in your card package. Reward Cards are issued by U.S. Bank, pursuant to a license from 
MasterCard International Incorporated. MasterCard is a registered trademark of MasterCard International Incorporated.

Copyright © 2013 Michelin North America, Inc. All rights reserved. The Michelin Man is a registered trademark owned by Michelin North America, Inc.
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High performance insurance for 
your high performance BMW.

As a BMW CCA Member, you know about high  
performance. And with BMW Performance Insurance  
from Liberty Mutual, you won’t have to settle for  
anything less.

-  Exclusive BMW discount of up to 10% just for  
being a BMW CCA Member*

-  Original BMW Replacement Parts**  

-  Additional discounts for BMW safety features  
such as BMW AssistTM, passive restraints,  
anti-lock brakes and more*

See if you could save up to $327.96 or more a year  
with the only auto insurance built for your BMW. ***

*Discounts and savings are available where state laws and regulations allow, and may vary by state. Certain discounts apply to specific coverages only. To the extent  
permitted by law, applicants are individually underwritten; not all applicants may qualify.**Original BMW Replacement Parts available except where prohibited by state law. 
***Figure based on a February 2009 national sample of auto policyholder savings when comparing their former premium with those of Liberty Mutual’s group auto and home 
program. Individual premiums and savings will vary. Policies are underwritten and provided by Liberty Mutual Insurance Company and its affiliates, principal office at 175 Berkeley 
Street, Boston, MA. California Department of Insurance license number 0F52987. Minnesota Department of Insurance license number 40015723.
©2009 Liberty Mutual Insurance Company. All Rights Reserved.

Call Jeremy Hendrix
at 414-273-0227 and mention client #114832
log on to libertymutual.com/jeremy hendrix
or visit 330 E. Kilbourn Avenue - Suite 106, Milwaukee, WI 53202



bimmer immer
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Milwaukee, WI  53211


